

# A Movement to End Addiction Stigma

Addressing opioid use disorder stigma: The missing element of our nation's strategy to confront the opioid epidemic



## A Letter from Our Founder

The addiction crisis is pervasive and will almost certainly be intensified due to COVID-19. Family gatherings have been postponed and casual outings with friends canceled. Not only has access to treatment and recovery supports become more difficult to access, but physical distancing is also intensifying the existing isolation those addicted already feel, due to the stigma unjustly associated with this illness. And, COVID-related unemployment is anticipated to lead to millions more people becoming uninsured, which will make it more difficult for people with SUDs to access treatment. Rates of substance use disorders remain extremely high despite recent large-scale interventions across our country. With an opioid-related death occurring every 11 minutes, the opioid epidemic is devastating.

For many, this crisis is something that happens to other people. For me, it is personal. My son Brian's struggle with addiction began in high school. Over eight years, Brian battled his disease courageously, attending eight different treatment programs. On October 20, 2011, I was awakened in the middle of the night and told my son had just died. Perhaps more tragic, it was not addiction that took my son's life. On his last day alive, Brian researched suicide notes, wrote one of his own, lit a candle, and took his life. Alone.

When you lose a child, you spend countless hours revisiting what you could have done differently – the moments that may have made the difference. Shatterproof, like so many other philanthropic organizations, was born from profound loss and pain. For me, dedicating the remainder of my life to helping others avoid the tragedy my family had suffered started as a tribute to my son's life and has now grown to be a tribute to millions of Americans. Over the past seven years, I've had the opportunity to meet so many wonderful people, and together we have done so much to help so many. However, as effective as our accomplishments have been, all along, we've known that the true key to our mission, the ultimate change that must occur, lies in changing the way that people think about this disease. It lies in addressing and eliminating the stigma that causes so much shame, loneliness, and ultimately, so much tragedy.

To this end, Shatterproof has exhaustedly researched case studies and data from effective social-change movements, including those related to HIV/AIDS, marriage equality, and mental health, to create a comprehensive plan to engage people and institutions across our country in transforming how our society views the disease of addiction. Our research suggests that the stigma unjustly associated with this disease can be significantly reduced. And we built a plan to do so.

I often think about my son's last visit home, four months before he died. His last night at our house, we were sitting on the back porch talking, and the conversation turned to his addiction and stigma. Brian looked at me and said, "Dad, I wish that someday... someday people would understand that I'm not a bad person. I am a good person with a bad disease. And Dad, I am trying my hardest to be a good son." It's too late to bring my son back. But it's certainly not too late to save the next son, daughter, brother, or sister who suffers from addiction and has so much love to bring to their family.

This document has been built for those who are looking to learn how to best affect change to confront the pervasive stigma in this crisis. It includes a conceptual framework for combatting addiction stigma – and numerous, practical suggestions on how to impart that change. We focus specifically on the impact of stigma as it exacerbates the opioid epidemic, one of the most important components of the addiction crisis. Future publications will describe how Shatterproof's framework for combatting addiction stigma can be applied to other substances.

Maybe you're someone who's coping with addiction, or maybe you have a family member who is. Maybe you're a provider looking to improve the care you deliver, or maybe you're the CEO of a large company. Maybe you're someone who simply wants to help save lives. No matter who you are, this movement is built for you.

More information on how you and the organizations you represent can participate can be found at **shatterproof.org/endstigma**. Please read on, and please join us on the mission of our lives.

**Gary Mendell** 

Hay Mules

Founder and Chairman, Shatterproof

# **Table of Contents**

A Letter from Our Founder	2
Executive Summary	4
The Opioid Epidemic and Its Devastating Consequences	7
Stigma Defined and Its Impact on the Opioid Epidemic	8
The Tragic Gap in Our Nation's Response	13
Research and Findings	17
Our Evidence-Informed Movement	22
A National Call to Action	25
Acknowledgements	25
Acknowledgements – National Academy of Medicine Review	26
Appendix	27
References	31

## **Executive Summary**

**The Opioid Epidemic and Its Devastating Consequences:** For 20.3 million adults living in America with a substance use disorder (SUD), the devastation caused by the disease can be crushing.¹ In 2018, more than 175,000 deaths in the U.S. were related to alcohol and other drugs – the third largest cause of death in the nation. Many of those deaths were from an opioid overdose. Fatal opioid overdoses in the U.S. were roughly 47,000 in 2018.² Recent estimates show as many as four million people in the U.S. living with opioid use disorder (OUD).³ And forty-six percent of Americans say the opioid crisis is impacting people like them.⁴ Not only does the crisis affect countless lives, but it also has a massive economic toll on society: estimates for the total cost to society due to the epidemic ranged from \$179 billion to \$696 billion in 2018 alone.⁵ These impacts are felt across a broad swath of society from health care to employers to the government.

**Stigma Defined:** There are four types of stigma Shatterproof has identified as priorities: public, structural, self, and the stigma against medications for opioid use disorder.

- **Public stigma** is society's negative attitudes towards a group of people, creating an environment where those addicted are discredited, feared, and isolated. These attitudes are informed by prejudices, discrimination, and stereotypes, which contribute to public stigma overall. In a recent survey, fewer than 20% of Americans said they were willing to associate closely with someone who is addicted to prescription opioids as a friend, colleague, or neighbor.<sup>7</sup>
- **Structural stigma** refers to systems-level discrimination, such as cultural norms, institutional practices as well as health care policies that constrain resources, opportunities, and wellbeing.<sup>8</sup> It generates structures that explicitly or implicitly exclude a stigmatized population from participating in society.
- **Self-stigma** occurs when individuals internalize and accept negative stereotypes. It turns a "whole" person into someone who feels "broken" with little or no self-esteem.<sup>9</sup>
- **Stigma against medications for opioid use disorder:** despite their proven effectiveness, FDA-approved medications are thought by many to be "trading one addiction for another." As a result, these medications are under-prescribed, underutilized, overly restricted, often not covered by insurance, and even actively discouraged in some treatment or recovery settings.

**Stigma's Impact on the Opioid Epidemic:** Shatterproof identified nine commonly cited drivers of the epidemic: overprescribing, increased access to heroin and fentanyl, insufficient treatment capacity, gaps in evidence-based treatments, criminalization of SUD, insurance coverage disparities, social isolation, lack of help-seeking, and societal barriers to recovery. **Seven of the nine drivers of the opioid epidemic are either partially or entirely driven by stigma.** 

Stigma related to addiction often overlaps and intensifies with other forms of stigma, discrimination, and bias, such as those related to race, class, gender, sexual orientation, occupation, and others. Most notably, the racialized policies of the War on Drugs led to sharp increases in mass incarceration that disproportionately affect Black and Latinx communities to this day. In addition, even though OUD rates are similar between Black people and white people, 35 white patients received a buprenorphine prescription for every one person of another race or ethnicity.

**The Tragic Gap in Our Nation's Response:** In response to the opioid epidemic, health care professionals, policy experts, advocates, and others in public health have generated solutions. Shatterproof has identified several of the largest responses to the epidemic, including improved prescribing practices, distribution of overdose-reversing drugs, expansion of medications for opioid use disorder, enhanced health care coverage, improved diversion for those leaving the criminal justice system, and others. **Significantly reducing all types of stigma is vital, yet no coordinated, national effort is directed at reducing stigma, leaving a tragic and enormous gap in our nation's response.** 

**Research and Findings:** Recognizing this gap, Shatterproof launched a process with McKinsey and Company and The Public Good Projects to study 11 analogous social change movements, along with initiatives taken to reduce the stigma associated with substance use disorders and mental illness, to determine whether stigma could be reduced and if so, the most effective ways to do so.

**Our research suggests that stigma can be reduced.** We identified six factors from previous movements that we believe will be the most impactful in reducing addiction stigma.

- A well-funded, central actor or set of coordinated actors mobilized rapid change
- Key actions taken in three categories: educating, altering language, and changing policies.
- Educational initiatives implemented contact-based strategies (messaging between those with a stigmatized condition and those without it) to humanize the disease and emphasize treatment is effective
- Movements sequenced to first activate influential institutions and ultimately achieve mass adoption by the public
- Positive and negative incentives employed to change relevant stakeholder behavior
- Actions mobilized at both the "grassroots" and "grasstops"

**Our Evidence-Informed Initiative:** Shatterproof will be launching in the coming months a national movement to **End Addiction Stigma** to catalyze the change needed to reduce the stigma shattering so many families. As the central coordinating body, Shatterproof will deliver the following:

- A stakeholder map within each of the six systems we believe will have the largest impact: employers, health care, government, criminal justice, media and entertainment, and local communities. Those with lived experience and in recovery will be a crucial audience and partner across each of these systems and the stigma initiative as a whole. The maps will depict tiers of institutions based on estimated impact and influence to reducing the stigmas described above.
- Evidence-informed, implementable Action Plans tailored to each stakeholder in the six targeted systems. Action Plans will include two components: 1) Action Items which are specific activities focused on educating with contact-based strategies, adjusting language, and eliminating harmful policies; and 2) Implementation tools with "off-the-shelf" content to enable each Ally organization that implements stigma-reducing Action Plans to easily incorporate Action Items into their organization. These tools will include online education, language materials, and prototypes for policy change.

- Continual engagement of a core group of Partners and Coalition Members (roles defined on page 30 of the Appendix) who can generate an outsized impact upon the launch of the movement and help sustain momentum over an extended period by building a national coalition of organizations implementing its evidence-informed Action Plans and reaching a "tipping point" of Action Plan adoption, where tens of thousands of institutions are implementing evidence-informed Action Plans.
- Baseline results and recurring publication of an **Addiction Stigma Index**, a first-of-its-kind, comprehensive measurement system to address knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors related to stigma. The Index will measure the levels of public stigma, policy attitudes, and beliefs about addiction as a disease from the general public. It will also capture specific measures of self-stigma.
- A stakeholder certification process to publicly recognize institutions for implementing Action Items and leading innovation around additional actions.
- A well-orchestrated media plan, executed on national and local levels that promotes the launch of the movement, its progress and impact, and ways for individuals and institutions to get involved.

Although Shatterproof will help coordinate, it is essential to emphasize that the movement will be driven by hundreds and, eventually, hundreds of thousands of people and organizations. This is not about a few doing a lot, rather, many making small changes. And although anti-stigma efforts have not been coordinated nationally, many organizations have been working to reduce stigma related to addiction in their communities for decades. Shatterproof will look to bring together its resources with other organizations' expertise to create meaningful and impactful partnerships.

**A National Call to Action:** This movement aims to significantly reduce the four types of stigma associated with SUD, with an immediate emphasis on OUD given its widespread impact. We invite you to join us to help launch and implement a national movement to **End Addiction Stigma** and significantly reduce the devastation of the addiction crisis in our country.



# The Opioid Epidemic and Its Devastating Consequences

## Impact of the opioid epidemic

In 2018, fatal opioid overdoses in the U.S. killed nearly 47,000 people<sup>11</sup> as the epidemic continues to take a massive toll. Although the human and economic costs of the epidemic should spur an overwhelming reaction, the current response to it in the United States has left many without evidence-based treatment and care.

While alcohol, tobacco, and other illicit drugs like cocaine or methamphetamine are widespread problems requiring their own responses from this movement, the opioid crisis has been uniquely impactful since the turn of the millennium. Compounding upon multiple decades of heroin epidemics from the mid-20th century, today's opioid epidemic has steadily intensified since 1999; since then, approximately 400,000 lives have been lost. Annual opioid overdose deaths now exceed annual car crash deaths as the leading cause of accidental injury. And the epidemic is a primary contributor to the third straight year of declining U.S. life expectancy from 2014 to 2017 – the most prolonged period of decline in the U.S. in over a century.

For the millions of Americans who have opioid use disorder, <sup>16</sup> the impact can be overwhelming:

- Individuals with OUD are at greater risk of physical co-morbidities, and 64% of adults with OUD have a co-occurring mental illness<sup>17</sup>
- OUD is correlated with increased rates of infectious disease,<sup>18</sup> homelessness,<sup>19</sup> low educational attainment,<sup>20</sup> and unemployment<sup>21</sup>
- And tragically, many will die of an overdose or suicide<sup>22</sup>

OUD is also costly to society. According to a recent study by the Society of Actuaries, the estimated cost of the opioid epidemic from 2015-2019 in the U.S. was \$819 billion, with the primary costs being seen in health care (\$270 billion), mortality (\$327 billion), and lost productivity (\$124 billion).<sup>23</sup> There is also widespread consensus that costs are rising. The same analysis suggests that if these trends continue for the next five years, it will cost society \$1 trillion over that period. Other estimates of the impact of the opioid epidemic are even higher. According to the Council of Economic Advisors (CEA), the estimated cost of the opioid epidemic was \$696 billion in 2018 alone or 3.4% of U.S. Gross Domestic Product.<sup>24</sup>

# Stigma Defined and Its Impact on the Opioid Epidemic

## **Defining stigma**

Stigma is the "labeling, stereotyping, separation, status loss, and discrimination" of and against people with a particular social identity.<sup>25</sup> Academic research explains how stigma manifests in several forms:

- **Public stigma**, also known as social stigma, relates to society's attitudes toward a group of people. Public stigma creates an environment in which individuals feel unwelcome, judged, blamed, feared, and rejected. It shapes how individuals see themselves in society and can perpetuate self-stigma. The public stigma around substance use is driven by stereotypes of those with OUD, such as their perceived dangerousness or "moral failing." The stigmas of moral failing have reappeared during this epidemic, suggesting addiction is a result of an individual's irresponsibility. Higher levels of public stigma toward people with OUD are associated with greater support for punitive policies and lower support for public-health-oriented ones. Public stigma can even become codified in policy, exacerbating and creating structural stigma. Finally, public stigma has a role in generating self-stigma as well as anticipated stigma driving those with the stigmatized condition to "expect others will devalue them based on their chronic illness," amplifying the impact of public stigma, creating a perception that people will experience stigma in the future even if that stigma were not to occur.
- **Structural stigma** occurs at the systems level through policies and practices. It generates structures, either explicitly or implicitly, which exclude a stigmatized population from being able to participate in society. This reduces capacity in our treatment system: a study conducted in Massachusetts found 24% of emergency, family, and internal medicine providers believe their practice would attract undesirable patients if they treated OUD.<sup>31</sup> For those in the criminal justice system, less than 1% of prisons offer a key medication to treat OUD (Vivitrol),<sup>32</sup> despite one study finding formerly incarcerated individuals being 40 times more likely to die of an opioid overdose in the first two weeks after being released compared to someone in the general population.<sup>33</sup> Other examples of structural stigma in health care include separating methadone clinics from the rest of health care providers, requiring additional waivers to prescribe MOUD, and inadequate insurance coverage.
- **Self-stigma** which is also referred to as "internalized stigma" refers to the process by which "stigmatized individuals accept societal stereotypes and consequently experience reduced self-esteem and self-efficacy."<sup>34</sup> Those addicted often believe stereotypes others have for them (e.g., I am lazy, and this is my fault), causing them to lose self-respect and the ability to create change for themselves. Self-stigma which can also manifest from anticipated stigma developed from those who have experienced public stigma can discourage people from seeking treatment: among people who know they need substance use treatment but do not receive it, 15% cite not wanting their neighbors or community to have a negative opinion of them as a reason to not seek treatment, and 1 of 6 cite that it may have a negative effect on their job.<sup>35</sup> It can also exacerbate the social isolation generated by public stigma.

• The opioid crisis uniquely faces **stigma against medications for opioid use disorder ("MOUD")**, an evidence-based treatment, across the three types of stigma described above; public, structural, and self-stigma. One common misconception about MOUD is that it involves "trading one addiction for another." For example, many participants in a Pew Charitable Trust focus group saw patients in MOUD programs as "still 'addicted' or 'not clean.'"<sup>36</sup> This misconception often exists in peer support groups, where medication stigma can hinder recovery.<sup>37</sup> Another study found local news coverage in states with high opioid overdose rates highlighted more negative than positive consequences of MOUD, and fewer than 40 percent of news stories about the medications mentioned they were underused.<sup>38</sup> Although the stigma against MOUD is not traditionally categorized as a fourth type of stigma in the academic literature (typically being described as a part of the other three stigmas), our research identified it as such a significant barrier that we believe identifying it separately is needed to allow the movement to track and prioritize this stigma to the same degree it addresses the others.

## **Community stories**

"The stigma that surrounds substance use disorder is shattering. We 'addicts,' as society calls us, carry enough guilt and shame for our use and the pain it has caused. We need our communities to come together, get educated, de-stigmatize, and become shatterproof."

**Anne Emerson** 

## Understanding the dynamic nature of stigma

Stigma related to addiction often overlaps and intensifies with other forms of stigma, discrimination, and bias, such as those related to race, class, gender, sexual orientation, occupation, and others. "Intersectional stigma" is the coming together of multiple stigmatized identities within a person.<sup>39</sup>

- Race and ethnicity: There are significant racial disparities in experiences of stigma and treatment access for substance use disorders.<sup>40</sup> In previous drug use crises in the U.S, stigma was closely tied to racism. This trend has continued. Most notably, the racialized policies of the War on Drugs led to sharp increases in mass incarceration that disproportionately affect Black and Latinx communities to this day. 41 Content analysis of news media coverage finds racial and socioeconomic discrepancies in characterization of opioid misuse, with more coverage and sympathetic portrayals of white individuals versus criminalized language used in coverage of Black and Latinx individuals. Even though OUD rates are similar for the these groups (3.5% for Black individuals, 4.7% for white individuals), 35 white patients received a buprenorphine prescription for every patient of another race or ethnicity who received one. 42 Further, racial/ethnic minority individuals are more likely to experience negative criminal legal outcomes for drug-related offenses. For example, an analysis of drug offenses in Texas demonstrated higher likelihood of negative legal dispositions for Black and Latino men than other groups, and longer prison sentences for Black men than other groups.<sup>43</sup> Finally, the most dramatic manifestation of the lack of attention focused on Black communities and opioids is the rate of increase of Black drug overdose deaths between 2015-2016: 40 percent compared to the overall population increase at 21 percent.44
- **Sexual orientation:** LGBTQ+ individuals are at higher risk for substance use disorders and seek SUD treatment at a higher rate than non-LGBTQ+ individuals.<sup>45</sup> However, a significant number of counselors in treatment programs endorse negative attitudes towards LGBTQ+ clients.<sup>46</sup> LGBTQ+ individuals with SUD are more likely than their non-LGBTQ+ counterparts to have other co-occuring psychiatric disorders and are at increased risk for HIV, both of which are stigmatized.<sup>47</sup>

The above are just two examples where intersectional stigma related to substance use can contribute to worse outcomes for marginalized populations. It is critical to understand and address the coexistence of these issues. Shatterproof will look to partner with the many organizations addressing these intersections, recognizing that, as we address stigma, we must inevitably address the numerous ways stigma augments and exacerbates other issues of discrimination, racism, and bias.

## Key drivers of the opioid overdose epidemic

Our research identified several well-documented drivers of the opioid crisis in the United States. Stigma partially or entirely contributes to seven of these nine drivers.

- 1. **Marketing of prescription opioids as non-addictive and resulting overprescribing:**Pharmaceutical companies marketed prescription opioids through the 1990s and 2000s, targeting physicians who treat chronic pain patients without highlighting the risks of addiction. <sup>48</sup> In 1999, the number of opioids prescribed was 180 morphine milligram equivalents (MME) per capita, which increased by 334% to 782 MME in 2010. Although this amount eventually declined, it was still more than 3 times higher in 2015 than in 1999. <sup>49</sup> By 2002, overdose deaths from prescription opioids had surpassed those from heroin and cocaine. <sup>50</sup> Drug overdose is now a leading cause of injury-related death in the U.S., and most of those deaths involve a prescription or illicit opioid. <sup>51</sup>
- 2. **Increasing access to heroin and fentanyl:** Over the past decade, lower street prices and higher availability have driven the increased use of heroin, especially by people who misuse prescription opioids.<sup>52</sup> Nearly 80% of people who use heroin reported using prescription opioids first.<sup>53</sup> People transitioning from prescription opioids to heroin report heroin is cheaper, more available, and provides an intensified euphoric effect.<sup>54</sup> The potency of illegally manufactured fentanyl, which is often mixed with heroin or cocaine, has also increased opioid overdose deaths related to synthetic opioids, which jumped 264% from 2012 to 2015 alone.<sup>55</sup>
- 3. **Insufficient treatment capacity:** One of the most important protocols for treating OUD is the use of three highly effective, FDA-approved medications: buprenorphine, methadone, and naltrexone. However, a recent study of 2,863 residential treatment facilities across the country found that 60% did not offer MOUD, and only 1% offered all three types of MOUD. Though several states have expanded MOUD access in recent years, restrictive laws and regulations especially pertaining to methadone facilities may be closely linked to OUD-related stigma. As Dr. Yngvild Olsen, an addiction physician, noted, "There has been an underlying stigma against methadone for so many years that the industry naturally maintains a low profile... even now access to methadone is highly geographic. It depends on where you live." This stigma may also contribute to a lack of certified addiction specialist physicians. According to the American Society for Addiction Medicine, there are 4,400 actively practicing certified addiction specialists, well below the estimated need (6,000). This disparity is especially pronounced in rural areas, as nearly 50% of U.S. counties in 2017 did not have a single physician licensed to prescribe buprenorphine. Furthermore, many prescribers with a DATA 2000 waiver (the certification process to prescribe buprenorphine) do not prescribe the medication at the amount the waiver allows.

## **Community stories**

"Treatment can be hard to get. Many people are turned away because of inadequate insurance coverage, and that keeps them from seeking the treatment they need."

**Kacey Gibbs-Knight** 

- 4. **Gaps in evidence-based treatment:** In addition to limited treatment capacity, there are meaningful gaps including limited quality measurement, limited reimbursement, and insufficient medical education that help reinforce the separation of SUD treatment from the mainstream medical system and restrict the availability of evidence-based treatment. Currently, there are very few quality measures available to the public to determine which treatment will be most effective. Furthermore, many health care providers have not received the training required to provide evidence-based treatments for substance use disorders. For example, in a survey of physicians and nurse practitioners, only one in four respondents had received addiction training during medical education, a startling statistic relative to other chronic medical conditions. <sup>60</sup> Perhaps as a result of limited training, medical trainees and providers often hold negative attitudes toward individuals with SUD.
- 5. **Criminalization of people with SUD:** Approximately 137,000 people are in state prisons or jails in the United States on any given day for drug possession, often for possessing small quantities of illicit drugs. <sup>61</sup> Yet punitive approaches have not been shown to significantly reduce drug use. Instead, people with OUD involved in the criminal justice system are rarely able to access medically-appropriate care for their disease and are commonly forced into withdrawal. <sup>62</sup> More than half of those in state prisons and two-thirds of people awaiting sentencing in jail exhibit problematic substance use or meet the criteria for SUD. <sup>63</sup> Less than 1% of prisons offer a key medication for OUD (Vivitrol). <sup>64</sup> Some formerly incarcerated individuals are 40 times more likely to die of an opioid overdose in the first two weeks after release from prison than someone in the general population. <sup>65</sup> Additionally, harsh penalties for drug use and possession have been in existence for decades, with an especially strong effect on Black and Latinx communities. Racial and ethnic minorities are significantly more likely to be arrested and receive stronger sentences for drug-related offenses. <sup>66</sup> Since laws and judicial proceedings can reflect societal norms, stigma may also contribute to the criminalization of substance use and punitive policies. <sup>68</sup>
- 6. **Health care coverage:** Historically, most substance use services have been delivered outside of mainstream medical care in the United States. Attitudes and stigma about substance use disorders (e.g., a belief that it is a failure of will rather than a medical condition) may drive this separation, which can be associated with reduced access, coverage, and use of comprehensive approaches to care. 69 The Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act of 2008 (MHPAEA) requires health insurance plans to provide the same level of benefits for mental and substance use treatment as they would for physical health care services. Although this has generated change, some insurance companies, health plan issuers, and employers continue to design coverage plans that impose burdensome financial, quantitative, and non-quantitative requirements on SUD treatment relative to other types of health care. 70 Due to the significant amount of work required to adapt to changes from the implementation of the Affordable Care Act, it has been difficult for organizations to dedicate the needed attention to apply and enforce all areas of the MHPAEA consistently. Further, while not necessarily non-compliant, many state Medicaid programs require prior authorization for some buprenorphine-naloxone medications, a significant barrier inhibiting access.<sup>71</sup> In many states, Medicaid also does not cover residential treatment.<sup>72</sup> Only 60% of employer-sponsored health plans cover MOUD.73

- 7. **Shame and social isolation:** Addiction can reduce one's feeling of wholeness. It makes people feel broken and diminishes self-esteem. In a recent survey, fewer than 20% of Americans were willing to associate as a friend, colleague, or neighbor with someone who is addicted to prescription opioids, 44% of respondents believed that OUD indicates a lack of willpower and 32% believed a character defect or bad parenting caused OUD.<sup>74</sup> Public stigma can be internalized, with a serious impact on an individual's recovery, including treatment dropout and reduced social aptitude.<sup>75</sup> This self-stigma extends beyond guilt, making people feel deep shame about themselves. Stigmatizing language can perpetuate the social distance between people with OUD and their communities. "Anticipated stigma" also plays a role in shame and social isolation that limits the effectiveness of recovery: people are less likely to want to make new friends, reach out to colleagues, and connect with their family as they believe those people will treat them poorly if they learn of their chronic medical disease.
- 8. **Individuals not seeking help for their opioid use disorder:** According to the National Survey on Drug Use and Health, though an estimated two million individuals meet the diagnostic criteria for OUD, only 500,000 of those met DSM clinical criteria and received specialized treatment. The actual gap in treatment is potentially more pronounced. One estimate from Milliman suggests as many as four million people have OUD.<sup>76</sup> This is well below treatment rates for other chronic diseases like hypertension and diabetes, which are near 75%<sup>77</sup> and 88%<sup>78</sup>, respectively. One of the reasons so few are treated is anticipated stigma. For example, 15% of people who knew they needed treatment, but did not receive it at a specialty facility, felt that getting treatment would cause their neighbors or community to have a negative opinion of them. And approximately 1 in 6 people felt getting treatment would harm their job.<sup>79</sup>
- 9. **Other societal barriers to recovery:** Individuals with OUD face many barriers and forms of structural stigma that make it more difficult to secure housing, employment, and education when in treatment and recovery.<sup>80</sup> For example, some federal policies allow housing agencies to prohibit those with a history of drug use from receiving assistance.<sup>81</sup> And, until recently, federal funding for OUD lagged far behind other chronic conditions such as cancer and HIV.<sup>82</sup>



# The Tragic Gap in Our Nation's Response

## Our nation's response

To respond to the opioid epidemic, numerous institutions, including our federal government, state governments, philanthropic institutions, and hundreds – if not thousands – of others have launched efforts to combat the epidemic, including but not limited to the following:

**Improved public health surveillance of the epidemic:** The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) received \$475 million in FY2019 for opioid overdose prevention and surveillance. The CDC's Enhanced State Opioid Overdose Surveillance (ESOOS) program aims to improve how quickly and comprehensively opioid overdoses are reported.<sup>83</sup> ESOOS currently funds 32 states and D.C. and has helped states identify patterns in fentanyl and carfentanil deaths.<sup>84</sup>

**Increased funding for opioid use disorder research:** The National Institutes of Health HEAL Initiative is a trans-agency effort to fund science-based solutions to the opioid epidemic. The National Institute on Drug Abuse is coordinating seven HEAL projects across the country, covering a range of topics that include at-risk adolescents and OUD treatment in criminal justice settings.<sup>85</sup> Academic institutions are also increasing their research in OUD. For example, the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health's Center for Mental Health and Addiction Policy Research has published widely on opioid use and studies the role of communication in public views about mental illness and substance use disorder.<sup>86</sup>

**Increased efforts to reduce the importation of illicit drugs into the U.S.:** The U.S. has held discussions with China and Mexico to stem the flow of illegal fentanyl and heroin into the country. Due to these discussions, China expanded its list of controlled synthetic chemicals to include six fentanyl products. Recent control efforts have also targeted disrupting internet sales and interdiction. The Department of Justice and Drug Enforcement Administration established Operation Synthetic Opioid Surge to reduce the supply of synthetic opioids in high-impact areas. States and local governments have also increased their efforts. For example, in Ohio, the criminal justice system and the highway patrol have coordinated to intercept drugs and share data on drug-trafficking through the Ohio Incident Based Reporting System.

**Creation of prescribing guidelines, policies, and monitoring programs:** In 2016, the CDC issued a Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Chronic Pain, with information for prescribers on safe opioid prescribing. SAMHSA also created the Providers Clinical Support System, a program to train primary care providers in evidence-based practices for OUD through free resources such as webinars. Professional associations like the American Medical Association (AMA) have convened task forces like the AMA Opioid Task Force which have developed policy recommendations for health care professionals and policymakers including the "2019 State Roadmap Response" to the opioid crisis. Several states have enacted anti-"doctor shopping" laws and some states also require that physicians receive postgraduate training in opioid prescribing, SUD, and/or related topics. As of 2020, most states have a Prescription Drug Monitoring Program, an electronic database tracking controlled substance prescriptions dispensed in a state. Within the private sector, some workers' compensation and health care insurers have also implemented opioid management initiatives to prevent over-prescribing.

**Increased availability of non-opioid alternatives to treat chronic pain:** Alternatives to treating chronic pain have long existed but have been underutilized. In 2019, Medicare announced it would be exploring acupuncture coverage for chronic pain. Agencies like SAMHSA have released resources on alternative approaches to chronic pain that include a more holistic approach to health such as physical therapy, therapeutic massage, chiropractic treatment, meditation, and yoga. Research suggests mindfulness may be effective at addressing chronic pain and opioid use, such as the University of Utah's Mindfulness-Oriented Recovery Enhancement program, an eight-week program to ease pain and craving.

**Increased access to naloxone and other harm reduction strategies:** Naloxone, a lifesaving overdose-reversal medication, is increasingly available across different settings. Points of naloxone distribution and overdose education include community-based organizations, social service agencies, and various health care providers. For example, the City of Philadelphia partners with local nonprofit Prevention Point to distribute free naloxone kits and conduct outreach to communities most affected by drug use. Many states and municipalities also have "blanket" prescriptions, so those wanting naloxone can receive it at their pharmacy at little or no cost. As a result, naloxone prescriptions have increased since 2012, doubling from 2017 to 2018 alone. Naloxone is often provided with other harm reduction services, which reduce the negative outcomes associated with substance use. For example, syringe exchange programs (SEPs), which distribute clean syringes to people who inject drugs, have reduced HIV and Hepatitis C transmission. States have also passed Good Samaritan Laws to offer legal protection to people seeking emergency help for an overdose. Si Given the scale of the current epidemic, more states have introduced or passed legislation legalizing SEPs. Several others have also considered opening supervised injection facilities, where people can use illicit drugs under medical supervision.

Increased investment in broad efforts and targeted initiatives, including in evidence-based treatment: The last two years have seen a surge in federal funding for OUD, though most funding is short term, non-guaranteed, 94 and targeted at areas other than stigma. As the primary federal agency providing funds for the epidemic, SAMHSA administers two primary opioid grant programs: State Targeted Response (STR) and State Opioid Response (SOR). No less than 80% of STR funds must fund treatment, and SOR programs must include the entire continuum of care, prevention, treatment, and recovery, as well as incorporate access to medications.95 Shatterproof established its National Treatment Quality Initiatives to engage stakeholders across systems to treat SUD with the same efficacy as other chronic diseases. Launching in 2020, ATLAS® is Shatterproof's free web-based platform to help patients and families identify highly-quality SUD treatment. Based on the Shatterproof National Principles of Care, ATLAS® (Addiction Treatment Locator, Analysis, and Standards Tool) assesses SUD treatment facilities across all levels of care and types of treatment. Web-users will be able to compare facilities and filter by select criteria.

**Increased efforts to eliminate step therapies, prior authorization, and other utilization management techniques for MOUD:** Historically, OUD treatment is provided by specialty programs offering time-limited and largely non-standardized treatment. Most programs are geographically, financially, and culturally separate from the health care system. Accordingly, insurance policies and provisions for treatment for OUD vary from those of other chronic diseases. For example, a prior authorization requirement can prevent a patient from starting treatment, as several days pass between their visit and when their insurance company approves coverage of treatment. During this time, patients "may lose interest, lose access to their doctor... or even die from an overdose." In 2018, Pennsylvania announced an agreement with seven major health insurance companies to remove prior-authorization requirements for MOUD, prompting the AMA to encourage payers in all states to do the same.

**Increased investment in recovery and wrap-around services for those with OUD:** Individuals in recovery often struggle to maintain stability in their lives, and social safety nets are often unaccommodating to those with a history of substance use. In 2016, the Department of Health and Human Services was funded via the Comprehensive Addiction and Recovery Act to provide grant funding to states, community recovery organizations, and retailers to expand access to naloxone and other

FDA approved emergency treatments that prevent overdose. <sup>98</sup> Similar investments are being made by states. For example, in Pennsylvania, the Department of Drug and Alcohol Programs is administering \$15 million to help people with OUD pay rent and other housing-related costs like utilities. <sup>99</sup> The Laura and John Arnold Foundation's \$800,000 grant to researchers from Brown University and Rhode Island Hospital is supporting the first-ever trial of a peer-based recovery intervention for patients at high risk of overdose. <sup>100</sup>

Despite these commendable efforts, our society is falling short of what is needed to combat the crisis effectively. Of the nine drivers of the epidemic, many are at least partially driven or exacerbated by stigma: the criminalization of people with SUD, insufficient treatment capacity, gaps in evidence-based treatment, health insurance coverage disparities, shame and isolation, individuals not seeking help, and social and structural barriers to recovery. Yet, stigma has been largely overlooked. Our nation requires a robust and coordinated national effort to address the stigma surrounding addiction.



Folks often ask me what the biggest killer is out there... is it obesity? Is it smoking? I think the biggest killer out there is stigma. Stigma keeps people in the shadows. Stigma keeps people from coming forward and asking for help. Stigma keeps families from admitting that there is a problem.



VADM Jerome M. Adams, U.S. Surgeon General

Quote from a lecture provided by the Surgeon General at UC Davis Medical School
on June 24, 2019

# Stigma and the opioid epidemic — the cost in lives and the cost to society

It is difficult to quantify the impact of reducing stigma for OUD. However, to see what might be accomplished, one analog is to look at the outcomes for individuals with other chronic diseases.

In 2019, the American Society of Addiction Medicine redefined their definition of addiction as "...a treatable, chronic medical disease involving complex interactions among brain circuits, genetics, the environment, and an individual's life experiences. People with addiction use substances or engage in behaviors that become compulsive and often continue despite harmful consequences." This also makes comparisons between OUD and chronic diseases like diabetes easier to highlight in the following ways:

• **Genetic vulnerabilities and behavioral factors:** Lifestyle and personal choices, as well as environmental factors, contribute to OUD and other chronic diseases. And though estimates of the heritability of chronic diseases range widely, there is a consensus that genetics is also a major contributing factor. OUD is no different, as roughly 40 to 60% of the vulnerability to addiction can be attributed to genetic influence.<sup>102</sup>

- **High rates of co-morbidities**: OUD has high rates of co-morbidities, like many chronic diseases, which makes it complicated to treat. For example, one study found that nearly 40% of adults with hypertension have three or more co-morbidities. Approximately 60% of those with OUD have at least one other chronic medical condition. 104
- Managed, not cured, through medication: Both OUD and chronic diseases (i.e., arthritis) are
  mostly managed, not cured, in part through medication, and often over long periods. For such
  diseases, individuals are typically able to live a healthy and productive life when they consistently
  receive evidence-based treatment.
- **High rates of non-adherence:** Many individuals with OUD struggle to adhere to their medications, even when their treatment plan is evidence-based. But that is also true of other chronic diseases. Research suggests roughly a third of people with diabetes do not adhere to their physician-recommended treatment protocol. 106

Despite these similarities, there is a gap between rates of treatment for OUD compared to other chronic diseases, illustrating the harmful role stigma can play in partially contributing to this gap.



# **Research and Findings**

Recognizing this gap in our nation's response, and the immense societal and economic cost of the epidemic, **Shatterproof, McKinsey and Company, and The Public Good Projects** studied analogous social change movements, along with initiatives taken to reduce the stigma associated with mental illness, to determine whether stigma could be significantly reduced and if so, the most effective ways to do so. In our research, we have:

- Assessed 11 analogous social-change movements to understand how they shifted behaviors: tobacco smoking, HIV/AIDS, sexual assault, teenage drug use, gender equality, obesity, mental health, cancer, substance use, intellectual disability, and same-sex marriage
- Reviewed over 100 publications and reports related to stigma reduction and social change
- Held interviews with over 50 experts in social change, mental health, and SUD, including
  government officials, private-sector leaders, nonprofit executives, academics/researchers, and
  communications specialists

From this extensive research, we concluded that a national effort to dramatically reduce stigma is not only vital but can be successful. Despite unfavorable odds, other social movements have achieved meaningful progress with the right resources and engagement.

## Six key enabling factors for success

Our review of other social movements identified several factors present in many successful movements. We distilled this list to six, which we believe will have an outsized impact in reducing addiction stigma.

**Factor #1:** A well-funded, central actor or set of coordinated actors mobilized rapid change

Successful social change efforts can accelerate current momentum by bringing together a wide range of stakeholders across local, state, and national contexts, outlining a list of priority actions, and establishing a strong center of gravity to coordinate efforts and measure impact.

## Implications for strategy:

- Establish a central organization that will coordinate progress nationally
- Design, continuously improve and disseminate Action Plans for stigma reduction
- Mobilize and coordinate institutions and influencers working to reduce stigma
- Conduct research, develop a comprehensive measurement system and regularly report on stigmarelated knowledge, attitudes and behaviors
- Focus on sustained, large-scale commitment and resourcing
- Act as a thought leader to gather and assess resources and information

**Example: Campaign for Tobacco Free Kids** acts as an aggregator and synthesizer of information for the antitobacco effort in the U.S. by developing and sharing policy perspectives and action plans with national, state, and local entities. Through coordination and prioritization, the anti-tobacco effort has been able to achieve widespread public education on the danger of smoking, cigarette tax increases, smoke-free policies, and marketing and sales restrictions. Collectively, the impact of the effort has been significant – since the organization was established in 1996, the US has seen a 70% decrease in youth smoking and a 30% decrease in smoking by adults.<sup>107</sup>

**Factor #2:** Key actions taken in three categories: educating, altering language, and changing policies

Stigma reduction efforts are often propelled by public education campaigns. But actions, including those by influential people or institutions, are more powerful in changing how people think and feel. Successful social change campaigns have included the mass adoption of three types of actions: educating individuals, removing stigmatizing language, and modifying policies. The positive link between knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors, including toward stigmatized groups, has been well-studied. 108

- **Education:** Education campaigns can provide information (i.e., treatment is effective) and create an understanding that this disease can occur to any of "us," not "them." Previous campaigns were highly effective when the messaging and approach had previously proven to achieve the desired objectives.
- Language change: Words influence how we think and act. Research shows that the language we use can cue specific biases toward individuals struggling with substance use. These biases, conscious or subconscious, influence how we behave and the policies we enact. Changing language is critical to changing behavior.
- **Modification of policies:** For policies, those that required change were often outlined in specific action plans, and some movements had a mechanism to measure a change in policies.

Implications for strategy:

- Provide key stakeholders with Action Items to educate, alter their language, and change policies
- Action Items should be supported with easy to implement, "off-the-shelf" implementation tools
- Evaluate the impact of each of the Action Items to continuously improve messaging to ensure it results in the desired changes in knowledge, attitude, and behavior purposely being measured in the **Addiction Stigma Index** for maximum impact
- Coordinate with broader efforts to maximize the impact

**Factor #3:** Educational initiatives implemented contact-based strategies (messaging between those with a stigmatized condition and those without it) to humanize the disease and emphasize treatment is effective



Further complicating people's willingness to seek treatment is the stigma that for too long has been attached to SUD. We need to continue to educate the public that addiction is a chronic disease and not the reflection of a personal or family failing. Those we serve need to understand that addiction can be treated; that recovery is possible.



James W. Carroll, Director, White House Office of National Drug Control Policy "Turning the Tide – Improving Access to Addiction Care and Overcoming Obstacles to Parity" event from September 9, 2019

Example: Special Olympics launched a successful

"retarded" for individuals with intellectual disabilities.

campaign in response to the 2008 release of the film

"Never go full retard." 109 Special Olympics organized

protests around the film's premiere, created a website where individuals could take a personal pledge for

"Tropic Thunder," which had a marketing tagline of

language change, and designated a specific day of

awareness, Spread the Word to End the Word Day.

They began organizing teachable moments, in which high-profile individuals used the negative terminology,

publicly addressing and often pulling in the voices of

self-advocates who explained how the term(s) impacted

their feelings about themselves. Over 200 organizations signed on to support the campaign and advocate for

state governments to make official language changes.

In subsequent years, several major policy changes

were enacted.110

**Special Olympics** mobilized a language change

movement to eliminate the use of the terms "retard" or

People without stigmatized conditions often have little meaningful contact with those who do, fostering discomfort and fear toward stigmatized groups. By highlighting stories of recovery, effective stigma reduction efforts reduce the shame/judgment towards SUD diagnosis, treatment, and recovery. They also reduce social distance and create positive contact.

Research has demonstrated the efficacy of contact-based education strategies. It has also shown that using personal narratives to engage audiences has the potential to increase public support for policies benefiting people with SUD<sup>111</sup> and that emphasizing external factors while acknowledging personal responsibility may also reduce stigma around prescription opioid use disorder. Such contact can happen in person or via digital channels and are effective when combined with educational interventions. These efforts should also incorporate education on the effectiveness of treatment. For example, studies have found a link between

**Example: The Rape, Abuse & Incest National Network** (**RAINN**), a large US anti-sexual violence organization, helped shift public opinion on domestic abuse by communicating, "sexual assault can happen to anyone." **RAINN** timed a campaign of survivors sharing stories to coincide with a legislative effort to pass the Debbie Smith Act, which provides government grants to test backlogged DNA samples used to convict sexual assault perpetrators. It was Congressional testimony of Debbie Smith, a sexual assault survivor who found justice through DNA evidence, that helped turned the tide. As one advocate noted, "humanizing the victim, so the public could develop empathy was critical... only once people could put a face on issue that they could empathize with, that is what led them to be outraged."<sup>116</sup>

awareness of antiretroviral treatment and the level of stigma, particularly self-stigma, in communities. 114 Similar approaches can address the strong stigma against medications for opioid use disorder (MOUD). 115

## Implications for strategy:

- Use contact-based education efforts to provide context and inform people about the effectiveness
  of treatment; use tested prompts to promote public health narratives and evaluate their impact on
  stigma reduction
- Showcase real stories of individuals who struggle with addiction across a range of demographic categories: their hopes and dreams, friends and family, and paths to recovery
- Make recovery stories easily available on a searchable platform for stakeholders to select and share which stories resonate most among their targeted demographic group
- Place individuals and institutions directly impacted by stigma at the center of advocacy and mobilization efforts
- Expand the availability of MOUD and other components of treatment and emphasize the evidence behind their effectiveness

**Factor #4:** Movements sequenced to first activate influential institutions and ultimately achieve mass adoption by the public

Though successful movements ultimately achieve widespread support from the population, they often begin by targeting a core set of influential actors. Maximizing the impact of their impact can spark a movement and lead to a tipping point, which will then change the attitudes and behaviors of millions of individuals. Influential institutions can either be large and generate their influence via their reach (i.e., major corporations who can change internal policies affecting tens of thousands of people), or they can be effective due to their niche and voice (i.e., advocacy groups with people who have lived experiences).

**Example:** Although cancer has been addressed within mainstream society for decades, historically, it was highly stigmatized. At one point, "patients with cancer often were told that, psychologically, they had caused their own cancer."117 The American Cancer Society (ACS) was founded in 1913 when a cancer diagnosis would result in near-certain death, and patients often did not tell their friends and families of their diagnosis. The **ACS** began by publishing notes directed at professional journals and recruiting doctors to help educate the public. In the 1930s and 1940s, they recruited The Women's Field Army, which grew from 15,000 people active in cancer control in 1935 to ~150,000 people in 1938. 118 In the 1960s and 1970s, with the development of the Surgeon General's report that linked smoking and cancer and the passage of the National Cancer Act in 1971, the ACS's advocacy expanded to wider audiences.

### Implications for strategy:

- · Identify critical systems, institutions, and influencers whose actions can spark a movement
- Focus resources on influential individuals and institutions and strategically broaden efforts over several years
- Organize around the notion of "mass adoption" and an eventual "tipping point" by mobilizing a committed minority of enough influence to unlock widespread change

**Factor #5:** Positive and negative incentives employed to change relevant stakeholder behavior

Acknowledging and rewarding positive behavior is a powerful motivator. However, other successful social change movements have also called out examples of entities and actions that undercut their efforts.

## Implications for strategy:

- Commit to transparent and regular reporting on actions taken to address stigma
- Develop a "report card" or certification process recognizing highest performing allies, including distinguishing among different levels of organizational commitment to change
- Publicly highlight negative behavior that contributes to and exacerbates stigma

## **Example: The Human Rights Campaign (HRC)**

Foundation uses the "sticks-and-carrots" approach in its Corporate Equality Index (CEI), which measures LGBTQ+ policies in the workplace and encourages shifts in employer protections from sexual orientation and gender identity discrimination. When the CEI launched in 2002, only 5% of rated businesses included gender identity in their non-discrimination policy; by 2019, that same figure had increased to 97% of rated organizations. 119 Each year, the CEI recognizes businesses that earn perfect ratings as the "Best Place to Work for LGBTQ Equality." As the "stick," the CEI exerts significant public pressure on poor performers via benchmarking. Over time, **HRC** has also increased requirements for perfect scores, such as those related to transgender-inclusive health care coverage. The CEI grew from assessing 319 companies in 2002 to 1,028 organizations in 2019, including the Fortune 500's largest publicly traded companies, and has contributed to the implementation of LGBTQ+ friendly policies in workplaces across the country. 120



## Factor #6: Actions mobilized at both the "grassroots" and "grasstops"

Social change movements have coordinated action at the state and national levels, with local communities, including individuals impacted by stigma, playing a critical role in advocacy and mobilization. These movements work across systems to bring together governments, public health experts, faith-based organizations, and others to discuss solutions and serve as messengers for the broader movement.

### Implications for strategy:

- Focus resources at the grassroots level to help mobilize local groups behind a unified message
- Invest in community institutions (e.g., recovery organizations, faith-based organizations, and community foundations) as symbols of change and recovery
- Test effectiveness of messaging in the local, state, and national contexts to ensure it resonates with stakeholder groups and does not result in unintended negative consequences

**Example:** The HIV/AIDS movement in the U.S. operated at the local, state, and national levels to achieve its goals. This included:

- High levels of civic engagement and community support. Local leaders garnered support from educators, the medical community, the private sector, and the public. As one social change expert noted, "There was not a single campaign or strategy that brought change... To the extent you can foster inclusion community to community, that is the answer."
- Activation of those impacted at a micro-level:
   Individuals with HIV/AIDS organized numerous grassroots opportunities across the country where they openly shared their stories. For example, AIDS Walk Boston launched in 1986 and grew to over 12,000 participants grossing \$1 million by 1988.
- Messaging aligned across stakeholder groups. The National Association of People with AIDS Speakers Bureau held training for every person with AIDS who was willing to speak out, ensuring consistent messaging aligned with the broader efforts at every level.

## **Community stories**

"Unlike me, who was fortunate enough to have top-notch insurance, most [people] cannot access recovery resources that are helpful or supportive. What's more, many survivors are stigmatized by society and sometimes their own loved ones for their struggles with substance use. In my field, 'alcoholic' or 'addict' is often synonymous with 'abuser.' I want to work to end that stigma and normalize recovery for these survivors."

**Audrey Comber** 

## **Our Evidence-Informed Movement**

## **Key Initiatives and Deliverables**

As the central coordinating body, Shatterproof will deliver the following:

**I.** A stakeholder map within each of the six systems we believe will have the largest impact: employers, health care, government, criminal justice, media and entertainment, and local communities. Those with lived experience and in recovery will be a crucial audience and partner across each of these systems and the stigma initiative as a whole. The maps will depict tiers of institutions based on estimated impact and influence to reducing the stigma identified in the **Addiction Stigma Index**.

## **High-Level Deliverables:**

✓ Stakeholder maps by system (employers; health care; government, communities, criminal justice, and media/entertainment) providing the following insight: 1) General guidance on how organizations will be phased into the movement to **End Addiction Stigma** 2) Prioritization of organizations based on system-specific criteria 3) Geographic demonstration of areas that will generate the greatest amount of impact.

## **Community stories**

"I felt so guilty and ashamed of the person I was. It was an uphill battle trying to love myself in the aftermath of all of it. Still, it was necessary for me to try to pick myself up from the ashes."

Vie Oneiro

**II. Evidence-informed, implementable Action Plans tailored to each stakeholder in the six targeted systems.** Action Plans will include two components: 1) Action Items which are specific activities focused on educating with contact-based strategies, adjusting language, and eliminating harmful policies; and 2) Implementation tools with "off-the-shelf" content to enable each Ally (detailed definition of Allies provided on page 30) to easily incorporate Action Items into their organization. These will include online education, language materials, and prototypes for policy change.

## **High-Level Deliverables:**

- Action Plans to create evidence-informed change across systems and stakeholders
- ✓ Implementation tools that provide stakeholders i) tailored information on how to incorporate the Action Items into their organization, ii) examples of case studies and best practices, and iii) a list of qualifying actions for certification
- ✓ Interactive, customizable platforms to educate through the sharing of stories
- ✓ Online, self-paced, mobile-enabled educational program (Just Five©)
- ✓ Evidence-based, comprehensive Language Guide
- Stakeholder-specific content and materials

### III. Continual engagement of a core group of Partners and Coalition Members

(roles defined on page 30 of the Appendix) who can generate an outsized impact upon the launch of the movement and help sustain momentum over an extended period by building a national coalition of organizations implementing its evidence-informed Action Plans and reaching a "tipping point" of Action Plan adoption, where thousands of institutions are implementing evidence-informed Action Plans.

## **High-Level Deliverables:**

- Development of stakeholder map to generate a targeted list of priority Partners and Coalition Members
- ✓ Development of engagement strategy for each stakeholder system
- ✓ List of ongoing, collaborative opportunities (e.g., convenings, webinars) for Partners and Allies to engage with the movement following their initial engagement

**IV.** Baseline results and recurring publication of an **Addiction Stigma Index**, a first-of-its-kind, comprehensive measurement system to address knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors related to stigma. This Index will measure the levels of public stigma, policy attitudes, and beliefs about addiction as a disease from the general public. It will also capture specific measures of self-stigma.

The Index has been thoughtfully designed to be an indicator of stigma's role in reducing morbidity, mortality, and societal cost. Shatterproof and experts will analyze the survey results and draft a report that will be widely disseminated. Based on the survey's results, as well as supplemental survey panels, we will conduct in-depth analyses of the following:

- Public stigma. Key stigma indicators such as social distance and feelings towards those using substances.
- **Self-stigma.** The survey will oversample those with lived experience (including those in recovery and those currently misusing substances) to understand the level of the stigma they internalize and how stigma impacts their life.
- **Medications for opioid use disorder (MOUD).** Research has identified stigma around MOUD as a key barrier to its use. The survey has been designed to provide an understanding of the knowledge and attitudes of those with OUD as well as the general public of the effectiveness of different forms of treatment.
- **Geography.** We will compare responses by states to help inform decision-making by stakeholders such as state governments and employers who are in specific regions.

#### **High-Level Deliverables:**

- ✓ Addiction Stigma Index measuring the current state of stigma and then on a recurring basis.
- ✓ Research plan to inform the continual improvement of the Index.

**V.** A stakeholder **certification process** to publicly recognize institutions for implementing Action Items and leading innovation around additional actions.

The movement will track the rates of Action Plan adoption for stakeholders who opt into a certification process. The certification process will be conducted annually using a rubric of levels of achievement for stakeholders and processes to enable yearly improvement. Certified organizations will receive recognition signaling to society, employees, and others that they are best-in-class organizations responding to the opioid epidemic. The certification process will balance both positive incentives for joining the program with mechanisms to prevent negative behavior.

This information will be paired with data from the **Addiction Stigma Index** and ongoing research for a 360-degree view of progress against stigma. To give all stakeholders a voice on the movement's progress, supporters will also have ample opportunity to provide feedback on improving the movement through webinars, convenings, and more. The movement will also target additional opportunities for engagement, thought leadership, and research. Opportunities may include partnerships with academic institutions to fund research, publishing white papers, distributing best practices, and speaking or sponsoring convenings related to the study of reducing stigma and its impact on society.

## **High-Level Deliverables:**

- ✓ Annual movement scorecard tracking actions of stakeholders
- ✓ Issuances of press releases and other external communications recognizing leading organizations
- Public engagement opportunities (i.e., webinars) for leading organizations to share how they are creating change within their community
- ✓ Detailed research plans and corresponding funding to evaluate new, innovative stigma reduction interventions

**VI.** A well-orchestrated **media plan**, executed on national and local levels that promotes the launch of the movement, its progress and impact, and ways for individuals and institutions to get involved.

### **High-Level Deliverables:**

- ✓ White Paper outlining impact of stigma on the drivers of the epidemic to be released during the launch event
- ✓ A well-orchestrated series of launch events publicizing the leadership of the Founding Partners and bringing national attention to the issue of stigma
- Continual announcements of organizations joining the movement with additional information provided to the public regarding progress (i.e., using results from the **Addiction Stigma Index**)
- ✓ Opinion pieces, webinars, and other reach and relevance opportunities enabling the public to better understand stigma and hear from those with lived experience and experts in the field
- Outreach and marketing plans including key events

## **A National Call to Action**

With a death from opioid-related overdoses every 11 minutes, the human toll of the opioid crisis is undeniable. The COVID-19 pandemic and ensuing economic downturn is exacerbating this crisis even further, increasing the urgency to act now. Based on extensive interviews, literature reviews, and case studies, we believe that effectively addressing stigma is a critical component of combatting this crisis and reducing the human suffering that results from it — and every individual and institution in the U.S. has an important role to play. The publication of this paper marks an important initial milestone for Shatterproof in our journey to address the stigma surrounding addiction on a national scale. Over the coming months, we will meet with institutions and influencers across the country to share the Action Plans we have developed, with the hope that you will join us in adopting these practices to reduce stigma.

**Looking ahead, along with our Founding Partners, we will be announcing the movement to End Addiction Stigma.** Shatterproof will play a critical role in coordinating action and measuring impact across the wide variety of efforts that are planned or already underway. **Please join us on this journey.** We hope that this paper will serve to push forward the dialogue among the vast number of stakeholders working to combat the opioid crisis and become the backbone of a national effort to address stigma's role in perpetuating the epidemic.

## **Acknowledgments**

We would like to thank McKinsey & Company for their generous contribution to this project. McKinsey offered pro-bono support from day one and played a critical role in developing the strategy. Their research and logistic support were superb, and this report would not have been possible without their time and energy. They continue to provide ongoing support for our team and full-time staff which has gone well beyond our original expectation for their support.

We would like to thank The Public Good Projects for providing crucial thought partnership and expertise on numerous portions of this report. PGP's support in developing this campaign has been exceptional. We appreciate their invaluable guidance in helping us develop and implement our story sharing campaign.

We would also like to acknowledge the generous support and guidance offered by the dozens of experts who answered our questions and offered excellent advice. Their collective knowledge of previous social movements, the opioid epidemic, and stigma more broadly was integral to developing our key learnings and success factors. Their advice significantly altered and guided the development of this plan, and their impact will be felt across the movement to **End Addiction Stigma**.

# Acknowledgments — National Academy of Medicine Review

The National Academy of Medicine's Action Collaborative on Countering the U.S. Opioid Epidemic facilitated a separate, blinded, and academically rigorous peer review of Shatterproof's "A Movement to **End Addiction Stigma** White Paper" on a pro-bono basis, to provide additional academic rigor for Shatterproof's national stigma campaign.

Peer reviewers were sourced from two primary pools of experts to conduct this review: members of the NAM's Action Collaborative, and external subject matter experts sourced from the NAM and National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine's volunteer and expert contacts.

The document was reviewed by representatives from the NAM's Action Collaborative. These experts represent a wide variety of expertise, including pharmacy, nursing, and clinical care, and are employed by federal agencies, professional organizations, large health care providers, hospitals, and insurance payers. There were also a number of persons with lived experience who reviewed these documents, providing the critical perspective of individuals who have experienced stigma against SUD and OUD firsthand.

The document was also reviewed by two subject matter experts. The subject matter experts represented expertise in stigma research, history of successful social movements, opioid use disorder and/or substance use disorder, and scientific communication.

All peer reviewers were asked to review the document for the following:

- Thoroughness and quality of the analysis presented in the document
- Accuracy of the content and data presented (statements should be backed up by references where possible and/or relevant)
- Quality and robustness of the document's argument and corresponding plan and tools for implementation
- Clearly defined target audience(s) and realistic goals to reach target audience(s)
- Clearly defined metrics for success and approach to evaluation
- Proposal's potential for impact to reduce stigma against individuals with OUD

Peer reviews were consolidated and anonymized by NAM staff, so that the peer review process remained single-blind. Once the peer review comments were transmitted from the NAM to Shatterproof, the NAM's contribution to this process was officially concluded. Incorporation of peer review comments was addressed entirely by Shatterproof staff.

NAM staff and external peer reviewers did not review or approve any of Shatterproof's final documents, and the final documents are entirely products of Shatterproof and should not be considered endorsed by or products of the National Academy of Medicine, the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, or the external peer reviewers.

# **Appendix**

## **Deep-Dive: Stakeholder Ecosystem**

**Employers:** Employers have a compelling incentive to act quickly to address stigma, given the immense economic cost of the opioid epidemic. One study estimated that the epidemic cost \$123.7 billion in lost productivity alone from 2015–2019. In a national survey, 75% of employers reported having been affected in some way by employee use of opioids. More than 75% of individuals with SUD are in the workforce and workers with SUD miss nearly 50% more days than their peers. There are 5.9 million employers in the U.S. who have daily interactions with 127 million full-time employees, placing them in a unique position to influence the knowledge, attitudes, and behavior of many Americans. Lastly, since employers set organizational policy, influence language norms, and purchase health care benefits, they can rapidly reduce employer-related stigma. The movement will start with very large employers (roughly 1,000 firms employ 40 million, or 30%, of employees in the U.S.).

## Potential of employers to combat stigma



Employers are one of the most credible influencers in peoples' lives.

HIV expert and President of Global Public Affairs at a large communications firm

**Health care:** Providers and private payers play a central role in identifying and treating individuals with OUD. They are well-positioned to eliminate stigma-related barriers to access, treatment, and recovery. The U.S. provider community — including 6,210 hospitals, ~17 million health care practitioners, and 1,600+ Opioid Treatment Programs — regularly encounter those with OUD. Through training and education, the provider community has immense power to ensure those struggling with OUD do not face stigmatizing language, behavior, or needless barriers to care.

The 900+ health insurance companies in the U.S. cover close to 300 million lives across all lines of business, including commercial, Medicare Advantage, Medicaid, and Managed Care. 126, 127

## Stigma in the health care setting



The ER (emergency room) setting is most resistant to [the idea that] treatment works. Nurses and front office staff see the same people overdosing, without seeing the backend of people being in recovery successfully and productively contributing to society.

**University-based Public Health scientist** 

**Communities:** A persistent theme across our interviews is the important role that community-level engagement plays in reducing stigma. The sixth key success factor from previous movements was mobilizing at both "grassroots" and "grasstops," ensuring change happens at every level. When referring to the community, our interviewees describe the synergistic roles of people in recovery, families, faith leaders, business associations, philanthropic organizations, labor groups, affinity groups, schools and universities, and others. Community organizations and leaders are powerful change agents as they tailor messages to their local contexts, facilitating critical dialogue, enabling peer-to-peer supports, and mobilizing action. For example, schools and universities can play a pivotal role in the path of a person's life, at a period when they are often the most susceptible to stigma or developing a substance use disorder. Getting schools to support recovery, permit financial aid, provide accommodations, and facilitate access to treatment are critical actions that can limit stigma for someone with an OUD. Similarly, the actions of faith leaders within a community have a significant impact, acting as critical educators within their community, particularly educating the public and communicating hopeful messages.

**Criminal justice:** The United States' vast criminal justice system — including the 15,000+ local police departments and sheriffs' offices, 6,000+ federal and state prisons, local jails, and juvenile correctional facilities, and 870 Federal judges — interacts daily with millions of individuals who already have, or are at high risk for developing an opioid use disorder. In our interviews, the criminal justice system tends to approach OUD as an issue of crime. Yet, there are encouraging examples of criminal justice leaders tackling OUD as a public health issue and working closely with public health leaders to address the crisis. This system will play a critical role in reducing the stigma surrounding OUD, with immense opportunity to shift how OUD is discussed and treated within our nation's courts, jails, prisons, and other correctional facilities.

**Government:** The federal, state, and 3,000-plus county governments have enormous power in shaping policy, the treatment and research landscape, and public opinion. Public policy can help ensure system change and incentivize societal change. The federal government is also the largest funder of SUD treatment and research. In addition to acting as a critical influencer of all the systems mentioned above, the government also functions as the largest employer in the U.S., placing it in a unique position to combat stigma. Achieving meaningful change will require a commitment to changing how structures operate, embedding change within these institutions and their routines to ensure it sticks over time.

**Media and Entertainment:** From news to sports to entertainment, the media touches the daily lives of Americans and shapes public knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors. The five major television networks (ABC, NBC, CBS, FOX, and CW) reach millions of viewers daily. The five largest sports leagues (NFL, MLB, NHL, NBA, MLS) attract millions of fans. And the largest social media platforms (Facebook, YouTube, Instagram) have over 1 billion active monthly users each. As one addiction expert noted, "Sympathetic media responses are also a big deal. In many cases in the media, addiction is framed in a criminal context or as a choice... it is startling how popular media frames how we talk about addiction." Changing public perception will require media companies to adopt certain standards, including style guides on using appropriate language, and to create empowering content that shows recovery is probable. Media companies can also guide viewers to quality help including educational tools and treatment options. Often news sources cover negative news, such as alarming overdose death rates and criminal activity, but in order to make a change, they need to balance these pieces with stories about treatment and recovery.

### **Deep-Dive: Action Plans**

While the specific commitments will vary by the system (e.g., health care) and the specific sub-system in which an institution operates (e.g., hospitals), all institutions should commit to the following changes:

- Educate through empowerment: Examples include launching an educational campaign within your organization, sharing stories of executives in recovery, and promoting your organization's commitment to supporting individuals with a substance use disorder; using contact-based strategies while showing that treatment is effective are especially important success factors identified when building these Action Plans.
- Affirm through language and action: An example includes eliminating stigmatizing language from all internal and external communications.

Academic studies have looked at the impact stigmatizing language has on behavior. 128 Terms like "addict" and "junkie" imply an affected individual causes his or her illness. One example is a 2010 study conducted with 500+ trained mental health and addiction clinicians to understand whether referring to someone as a "substance abuser" rather than "an individual with a substance use disorder" led to different behavior. The study found that respondents exposed to the term "an individual with substance use disorder" were less likely to say the patient was personally responsible for their illness and should receive punitive, rather than therapeutic, action. 129

• Support through policy: Examples include harmonizing policies with those of other chronic illnesses and creating a community that supports individuals with a substance use disorder in living full lives. As part of our initial work, we have developed Action Plans that identify key actions to be taken across sub-systems within employers, health care, criminal justice, communities, media and entertainment, and government. Shatterproof will incentivize stakeholders through public recognition and assessment regularly and will be responsible for tracking the rates of Action Plan adoption for stakeholders who opt-in to a Shatterproof managed certification process.

Successful movements through the past three decades have conducted similar efforts, such as the American Lung Association's "State Rankings" and the Human Rights Campaign's "Corporate Equality Index." Applying lessons from these examples, Shatterproof has crafted a certification process customized to the challenges of responding to the addiction crisis. Certified organizations will receive recognition signaling to society, employees, and others that they are best-in-class organizations in their efforts and attitudes towards the opioid epidemic. To ensure organizations can easily create change, Shatterproof has drafted customized implementation tools that will be available "off-the-shelf." These tools will provide ready-to-use content, suggestions on the most effective way to deliver the intervention and contact information for technical assistance.

### **Deep-Dive: Partner Engagement Plan**

Organizations will be able to engage in this movement in one of three ways: Partner, Ally, and Coalition Member. The core responsibilities of each are outlined below:

- **Partners:** Implement Action Items, recruit Partners and Allies to help establish mass adoption of Action Plans and support with funding.
- **Allies:** Implement evidence-informed Action Plans. Allies will often be leaders, influencers, or decision-makers within their stakeholder system.
- **Coalition Members:** Recruit Partners and Allies to establish the adoption of Action Plans; thought leadership Coalition Members can include nonprofits, academia, associations, community organizations, etc.

Shatterproof will also create and manage an Advisory Board of stigma reduction experts as well as leadership from the above organizations to advise on key strategic decisions of the movement.

## **Deep-Dive: Addiction Stigma Index**

Shatterproof believes stigma is a key leading indicator for 1) the **percentage of people receiving treatment** (public, self, structural, and stigma against MOUD) 2) **the quality of their treatment** (structural and stigma against MOUD), and 3) **likelihood of staying in active recovery** (self-stigma). To increase the amount of data available to inform our strategy to address each of these variables, Shatterproof will consistently and comprehensively measure public and self-stigma through an **Addiction Stigma Index**. Based on the **Addiction Stigma Index** survey results, as well as supplemental survey panels, we will also conduct in-depth analyses of the following: 1) **Public stigma**, 2) **Self-stigma** 3) **MOUD**, and 4) **Geography**.

We will ultimately pair analysis of survey results with two other forms of measurement – (1) best practice adoption rates by institutions (i.e., the amount in which they have completed Action Items); and (2) publicly available data on outcomes related to treatment rates, treatment quality, and recovery rates. These measures will hold us accountable for results and serve as a managerial tool to prioritize systems through refined Action Plans, recruitment of additional Partners, and other targeted interventions.

The frequent publication of the **Addiction Stigma Index** will allow for ongoing evaluation of the movement. Because it is difficult to accurately measure the current level of self-stigma and structural stigma without the **Addiction Stigma Index**, these estimates will be further refined when results from the Index are delivered. Presumably, results will suggest the number of lives saved and the estimated cost savings will be significantly higher. Rigorous and ongoing measurement of stigma will help us better understand which actions address it, hold ourselves collectively accountable for outcomes of this effort, and inspire those engaged in this movement. These measurements will directly inform Shatterproof's performance and the movement's strategic plan.

## References

- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019). "Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results from the 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health." (HHS Publication No. PEP19 5068, NSDUH Series H 54). Rockville, MD: Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/2018-nsduh-annual-national-report.
- 2 "Provisional Drug Overdose Death Counts." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Last modified September 11, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose-data.htm#dashboard.
- Stoddard Davenport, Alexandra Weaver, and Matt Caverly. "Economic Impact of Non-Medical Opioid Use in the United States: Annual Estimates and Projections for 2015 through 2019." Prepared by Milliman, Inc. for the Society of Actuaries. 2019. https://www.soa.org/globalassets/assets/files/resources/research-report/2019/econ-impact-non-medical-opioid-use.pdf.
- <sup>4</sup> American Psychiatric Association. "Nearly One in Three People Know Someone Addicted to Opioids; More than Half of Millenials believe it is Easy to get Illegal Opioids." May 7, 2018. https://www.psychiatry.org/newsroom/news-releases/nearly-one-in-three-people-know-someone-addicted-to-opioids-more-than-half-of-millennials-believe-it-is-easy-to-get-illegal-opioids.
- Stoddard Davenport, Alexandra Weaver, and Matt Caverly. "Economic Impact of Non-Medical Opioid Use in the United States: Annual Estimates and Projections for 2015 through 2019." Prepared by Milliman, Inc. for the Society of Actuaries. 2019. https://www.soa.org/globalassets/assets/files/resources/research-report/2019/econ-impact-non-medical-opioid-use.pdf.
- The Council of Economic Advisors (2019). "The Full Cost of the Opioid Crisis: \$2.5 Trillion Over Four Years." https://www.whitehouse.gov/articles/full-cost-opioid-crisis-2-5-trillion-four-years/.
- "Americans Recognize the Growing Problem of Opioid Addiction." The Associated Press- NORC Center for Public Affairs Research. April 2018. http://www.apnorc.org/projects/Pages/Americans-Recognize-the-Growing-Problem-of-Opioid-Addiction. aspx.
- 8 Mark L. Hatzenbuehler and Bruce G. Link. "Introduction to the special issue on structural stigma and health." Social Science θ Medicine 103, (February 2014): 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.12.017.
- Lawrence H. Yang et al. "A New Brief Opioid Stigma Scale to Assess Perceived Public Attitudes and Internalized Stigma: Evidence for Construct Validity." Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment 99 (April 2019): 44-51. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC6716158/.
- Alexandra Duncan. "Why Those With Opioid Use Disorder May Not Receive Treatment." The Pew Charitable Trusts. December 10, 2018. www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2018/12/10/why-those-with-opioid-use-disorder-may-not-receive-treatment.
- "Provisional Drug Overdose Death Counts." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Last modified September 11, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose-data.htm#dashboard.
- Lawrence Scholl, Puja Seth, Mbabazi Kariisa, Nana Wilson, and Grant Baldwin. "Drug and Opioid-Involved Overdose Deaths United States, 2013-2017." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR) 67, no. 5152 (2017): 1419-1427. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm675152e1.htm?s\_cid=mm675152e1\_w.
- Holly Hedegaard, Margaret Warner, and Arialdi M. Miniño. "Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 1999-2015. NCHS Data Brief 273 (2017). https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db273.htm.
- 14 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "All Injuries." May 3, 2017. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/injury.htm.
- Sherry L. Murphy, Jiaquan Xu, Kenneth D. Kochanek, and Elizabeth Arias. "Mortality in the United States, 2017." NCHS Data Brief, no 328. Hyattsville,MD: National Center for Health Statistics. 2018. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db328.htm.
- Stoddard Davenport, Alexandra Weaver, and Matt Caverly. "Economic Impact of Non-Medical Opioid Use in the United States: Annual Estimates and Projections for 2015 through 2019." Prepared by Milliman, Inc. for the Society of Actuaries. 2019. https://www.soa.org/globalassets/assets/files/resources/research-report/2019/econ-impact-non-medical-opioid-use.pdf.
- Christopher M. Jones and Elinore F. McCance-Katz. "Co-occurring substance use and mental disorders among adults with opioid disorder." Drug and Alcohol Dependence 197 (April 1, 2019): 78-82. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30784952.
- Tara A Schwetz, Thomas Calder, Elana Rosenthal, Sarah Kattakuzhy, and Anthony S Fauci. "Opioids and Infectious Diseases: A Converging Public Health Crisis." The Journal of Infectious Diseases 220, no.3 (August 2019): 346-349. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jiz133.
- "Addressing the Opioid Epidemic: How the Opioid Crisis Affects Homeless Populations." National Health Care for the Homeless Council. August 2017. https://nhchc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/nhchc-opioid-fact-sheet-august-2017.pdf.

- Matthew S. Ellis, Zachary A. Kasper, and Theodore J. Cicero. "The impact of opioid use disorder on levels of educational attainment: Perceived benefits and consequences." Drug and Alcohol Dependence 206, no. 1 (January 2020). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2019.107618.
- Robin Ghertner and Lincoln Groves. "The Opioid Crisis and Economic Opportunity: Geographic and Economic Trends." ASPE Research Brief. U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services, office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. September 11, 2018. https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/259261/ASPEEconomicOpportunityOpioidCrisis.pdf.
- National Institute of Mental Health. "Suicide Deaths Are a Major Component of the Opioid Crisis that Must Be Addressed." Director's Messages (September 19, 2019). https://www.nimh.nih.gov/about/director/messages/2019/suicide-deaths-are-a-major-component-of-the-opioid-crisis-that-must-be-addressed.shtml
- Stoddard Davenport, Alexandra Weaver, and Matt Caverly. "Economic Impact of Non-Medical Opioid Use in the United States: Annual Estimates and Projections for 2015 through 2019." Prepared by Milliman, Inc. for the Society of Actuaries. 2019. https://www.soa.org/qlobalassets/assets/files/resources/research-report/2019/econ-impact-non-medical-opioid-use.pdf.
- The Council of Economic Advisors (2019). "The Full Cost of the Opioid Crisis: \$2.5 Trillion Over Four Years." https://www.whitehouse.gov/articles/full-cost-opioid-crisis-2-5-trillion-four-years/.
- Bruce G. Link and Jo C. Phelan. "Conceptualizing Stigma." Annual Review of Sociology 27 (August 2001): 363-385. https://doi. org/10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.363.
- Alexander C. Tsai et al. "Stigma as a fundamental hindrance to the United States opioid overdose crisis response." PLoS Med 16, no.11 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002969.
- Alene Kennedy-Hendricks et al. "Social Stigma Toward Persons with Prescription Opioid Use Disorder: Associations with Public Support for Punitive and Public Health-Oriented Policies." Psychiatric Services (January 3, 2017). https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201600056.
- Emma E. McGinty et al. "Public support for safe consumption sites and syringe services programs to combat the opioid epidemic." Preventive Medicine 111 (June 2018): 73-77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.02.026.
- Steve Matthews. "Chapter 2: Self-Stigma and Addiction." In The Stigma of Addiction: An Essential Guide, edited by Jonathan D. Avery and Joseph J. Avery, 5-32. Switzerland: Springer Nature, 2019. http://nceta.flinders.edu.au/files/8415/6463/6621/2019\_Book\_Chapter\_The\_Stigma\_Of\_Addiction\_in\_the\_Workplace.pdf.
- Earnshaw VA, Quinn DM, Park CL. Anticipated stigma and quality of life among people living with chronic illnesses. Chronic Illn. 2012;8(2):79-88. doi:10.1177/1742395311429393
- Caroline Davidson, Chetna Bansal, and Shannon Hartley (2019). "Opportunities to Increase Screening and Treatment of Opioid Use Disorders Among Healthcare Professionals." https://rizema.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/GE-Rize-Shatterproof-White-Paper-Final.pdf.
- <sup>32</sup> Christine Vestal. "New Momentum for Addiction Treatment Behind Bars." PewTrusts.org. April 4, 2018. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2018/04/04/new-momentum-for-addiction-treatment-behind-bars.
- Shabbar I. Ranapurwala et al. "Opioid Overdose Mortality Among Former North Carolina Inmates: 2000–2015." American Journal of Public Health 108, no. 9 (September 2018): 1207-1213. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304514.
- Lawrence H. Yang et al. "A New Brief Opioid Stigma Scale to Assess Perceived Public Attitudes and Internalized Stigma: Evidence for Construct Validity." Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment 99 (April 2019): 44-51. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC6716158/.
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019). "Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results from the 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health." (HHS Publication No. PEP19 5068, NSDUH Series H 54). Rockville, MD: Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/2018-nsduh-annual-national-report.
- Alexandra Duncan. "Why Those With Opioid Use Disorder May Not Receive Treatment." The Pew Charitable Trusts. December 10, 2018. www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2018/12/10/why-those-with-opioid-use-disorder-may-not-receive-treatment.
- Noa Krawczyk, Tianna Negron, Maia Nieto, Deborah Agus, and Michael I. Fingerhood. "Overcoming medication stigma in peer recovery: A new paradigm." Substance Abuse 39, no. 4 (April 2018): 404-409. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29432086.
- Alene Kennedy-Hendricks et al. "New Media Reporting on Medication Treatment for Opioid Use Disorder Amid the Opioid Epidemic." Health Affairs 38, no. 4 (April 2019). https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.0507.
- Janet M. Turan et al. "Challenges and opportunities in examining and addressing intersectional stigma and health." BMC Medicine 17, no. 7 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-018-1246-9.

- Sonia Mendoza, Alexandrea E. Hatcher, and Helena Hansen. "Chapter 8: Race, Stigma, and Addiction." In The Stigma of Addiction: An Essential Guide, edited by Jonathan D. Avery and Joseph J. Avery, 131-152. Switzerland: Springer Nature, 2019. http://nceta.flinders.edu.au/files/8415/6463/6621/2019\_Book\_Chapter\_The\_Stigma\_Of\_Addiction\_in\_the\_Workplace.pdf.
- <sup>41</sup> Michelle Alexander. New The new Jim Crow: mass incarceration in the age of colorblindness York: The New Press; 2010.
- Buprenorphine Treatment Divide by Race/Ethnicity and Payment, JAMA Psychiatry. 2019;76(9):979-981. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2019.0876
- 43 Curry, T. R., & Corral-Camacho, G. (2008). Sentencing young minority males for drug offenses: Testing for conditional effects between race/ethnicity, gender and age during the US war on drugs. Punishment & Society, 10(3), 253-276.
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration: The Opioid Crisis and the Black/African American Population: An Urgent Issue. Publication No. PEP20-05-02-001. Office of Behavioral Health Equity. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2020.
- <sup>45</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse. "Substance Use and SUDs in LGBTQ Populations." Septembber 2017. https://www.drugabuse.gov/related-topics/substance-use-suds-in-lgbtq-populations.
- The Butler Center for Research at the Hazelden Betty Ford Foundation. "Special Challenges for LGBTQ Addiction Treatment and Recovery." January 1, 2016. https://www.hazeldenbettyford.org/education/bcr/addiction-research/lgbtq-substance-abuse-ru-116.
- 47 National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA). "Substance Use and SUDs in LGBTQ Populations." September 2017. https://www.drugabuse.gov/related-topics/substance-use-suds-in-lgbtq-populations.
- Art Van Zee. "The promotion and marketing of oxycontin: commercial triumph, public health tragedy." American Journal of Public Health 99, no.2 (2009): 221-7. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2622774/.
- 49 Gery P. Guy et al. "Vital Signs: Changes in Opioid Prescribing in the United States, 2006-2015." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR) 66, no. 26 (2017): 697-704. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/66/wr/mm6626a4.htm?s\_cid=mm6626a4\_w.
- Art Van Zee. "The promotion and marketing of oxycontin: commercial triumph, public health tragedy." American Journal of Public Health 99, no.2 (2009): 221-7. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2622774/.
- 51 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Opioid Overdose." May 20, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/index.html.
- "Heroin use is driven by its low cost and high availability." National Institute on Drug Abuse. Last modified January 2018. https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/research-reports/relationship-between-prescription-drug-abuse-heroin-use/heroin-use-driven-by-its-low-cost-high-availability.
- "Prescription opioid use is a risk factor for heroin use." National Institute on Drug Abuse. Last modified January 2018. https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/research-reports/relationship-between-prescription-drug-heroin-abuse/prescription-opioid-use-risk-factor-heroin-use.
- "Heroin use is driven by its low cost and high availability." National Institute on Drug Abuse. Last modified January 2018. https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/research-reports/relationship-between-prescription-drug-abuse-heroin-use-driven-by-its-low-cost-high-availability.
- "Increase in overdose deaths involving synthetic opioids other than methadone linked to increase in supply of fentanyl in PBSS states." Prescription Behavior Surveillance System (PBSS), CDC National Center for Injury Prevention and Control. July 2017. https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/pdf/pbss/PBSS-Report-072017.pdf.
- Andrew S. Huhn et al. "Differences in Availability and Use of Medications for Opioid Use Disorder in Residential Treatment Settings in the United States." JAMA Network Open 3, no. 2 (2020):e1920843. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2760443.
- 57 American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM). "More Training Needed to Address Addiction Workforce Shortage." https://www.asam.org/docs/default-source/advocacy/asam-training-demo-one-pagerb1ff289472bc604ca5b7ff000030b21a.pdf?sfvrsn=264348c2\_2.
- <sup>58</sup> "The President's Commission Combating Drug Addiction and the Opioid Crisis." November 1, 2017. https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/images/Final\_Report\_Draft\_11-1-2017.pdf.
- Christopher M. Jones, Melinda Campopiano, Grant Baldwin, and Elinore McCance-Katz. "National and State Treatment Need and Capacity for Opioid Agonist Medication-Assisted Treatment." American Journal of Public Health 105, no. 8 (2015): e55-e63. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4504312/.

- Caroline Davidson, Chetna Bansal, and Shannon Hartley (2019). "Opportunities to Increase Screening and Treatment of Opioid Use Disorders Among Healthcare Professionals." https://rizema.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/GE-Rize-Shatterproof-White-Paper-Final.pdf.
- Brian Stauffer. "Every 25 Seconds: The Human Toll of Criminalizing Drug Use in the United States." Human Rights Watch. October 12, 2016. https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/10/12/every-25-seconds/human-toll-criminalizing-drug-use-united-states.
- Brian Stauffer. "Every 25 Seconds: The Human Toll of Criminalizing Drug Use in the United States." Human Rights Watch. October 12, 2016. https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/10/12/every-25-seconds/human-toll-criminalizing-drug-use-united-states.
- Jennifer Bronson, Jessica Stroop, Stephanie Zimmer, and Marcus Berzofsky. "Drug Use, Dependence, and Abuse Among State Prisoners and Jail Inmates, 2007-2009." U.S. Department of Justice Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics. June 2017. https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/dudaspji0709.pdf
- <sup>64</sup> Christine Vestal. "New Momentum for Addiction Treatment Behind Bars." PewTrusts.org. April 4, 2018. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2018/04/04/new-momentum-for-addiction-treatment-behind-bars.
- 65 Shabbar I. Ranapurwala et al. "Opioid Overdose Mortality Among Former North Carolina Inmates: 2000–2015." American Journal of Public Health 108, no. 9 (September 2018): 1207-1213. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304514.
- Magdalena Kulesza et al. "Towards greater understanding of addiction stigma: Intersectionality with race/ethnicity and gender." Drug and Alcohol Dependence 169 (2016): 85-91. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6040658/.
- 67 Keturah James and Ayana Jordon. "The Opioid Crisis in Black Communities." The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics 46, no. 2 (2018): 404-421. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110518782949.
- Burris, S., 2002. Disease stigma in U.S. public health law. J. Law Med. Ethics 30, 179-190.
- Olsen, Y., & Sharfstein, J. M. (2014). Confronting the stigma of opioid use disorder—and its treatment. Jama, 311(14), 1393-1394.
- Steve Melek et al. "Impact of Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act." Milliman White Paper. November 2017. http://www.milliman.com/uploadedFiles/insight/2017/impact-mental-health-parity-act.pdf.
- Ellen Weber and Arka Gupta. "State Medicaid Programs Should Follow the 'Medicare Model': Remove Prior Authorization Requirements for Buprenorphine and Other Medications to Treat Opioid Use Disorders." Legal Action Center. July 2019. https://lac.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/access-to-meds-in-medicaid-eweber-FINAL-070919.pdf
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Office of the Surgeon General. Facing Addiction in America: The Surgeon General's Report on Alcohol, Drugs, and Health. Washington, D.C. 2016. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK424848/.
- Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (February 12, 2019). 
  "Use of Medication-Assisted Treatment for Opioid Use Disorders in Employer-Sponsored Health Insurance: Final Report." 
  https://aspe.hhs.gov/pdf-report/use-medication-assisted-treatment-opioid-use-disorders-employer-sponsored-health-insurance-final-report
- "Americans Recognize the Growing Problem of Opioid Addiction." The Associated Press- NORC Center for Public Affairs Research. April 2018. http://www.apnorc.org/projects/Pages/Americans-Recognize-the-Growing-Problem-of-Opioid-Addiction.
- Jason B. Luoma, Barbara S. Kohlenberg, Steven C. Hayes, and Lindsay Fletcher. "Slow and steady wins the race: a randomized clinical trial of acceptance and commitment therapy targeting shame in substance use disorders." Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology 80, no. 1 (2012): 43-53 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5067156/.
- Stoddard Davenport, Alexandra Weaver, and Matt Caverly. "Economic Impact of Non-Medical Opioid Use in the United States: Annual Estimates and Projections for 2015 through 2019." Prepared by Milliman, Inc. for the Society of Actuaries. 2019. https://www.soa.org/globalassets/assets/files/resources/research-report/2019/econ-impact-non-medical-opioid-use.pdf.
- Yiyi Zhang and Andrew E. Moran. "Trends in the Prevalence, Awareness, Treatment, and Control of Hypertension Among Young Adults in the United States, 1999 to 2014." Hypertension 70 (2017): 736-742. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.117.09801 and https://www.ahajournals.org/action/downloadSupplement?doi=10.1161%2FHYPERTENSIONAHA.117.098018file=hyp\_hype201709801\_supp1.pdf.
- Sharon H. Saydah. "Chapter 39: Medication Use and Self-Care Practices in Persons with Diabetes." In Diabetes in America, 3rd Edition, edited by Elizabeth Barrett-Connor et al. National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Disease, National Institutes of Health, 2018. https://www.niddk.nih.gov/about-niddk/strategic-plans-reports/diabetes-in-america-3rd-edition.
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019). "Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results from the 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health." (HHS Publication No. PEP19 5068, NSDUH Series H 54). Rockville, MD: Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/2018-nsduh-annual-national-report.

- Ann Roche, Victoria Kostadinov, and Ken Pidd. "Chapter 10: The Stigma of Addiction in the Workplace." In The Stigma of Addiction: An Essential Guide, edited by Jonathan D. Avery and Joseph J. Avery, 167-199. Switzerland: Springer Nature, 2019. http://nceta.flinders.edu.au/files/8415/6463/6621/2019\_Book\_Chapter\_The\_Stigma\_Of\_Addiction\_in\_the\_Workplace.pdf.
- Center for Budget and Policy Priorities (May 1, 2019). "Meeting the Housing Needs of People with Substance Use Disorders." https://www.cbpp.org/research/housing/meeting-the-housing-needs-of-people-with-substance-use-disorders#\_ftn4.
- Sarun Charumilind, Tom Latkovic, Razili Lewis, and Elena Mendez-Escobar. "Why we need bolder action to combat the opioid epidemic." McKinsey & Company. September 2018. https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/healthcare-systems-and-services/our-insights/why-we-need-bolder-action-to-combat-the-opioid-epidemic.
- 83 Centers for Disease Control (CDC). "Overdose Data to Action." https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/od2a/index.html
- 84 Centers for Disease Control (CDC). "CDC's Response to the Opioid Overdose Epidemic." https://www.cdc.gov/opioids/strategy.
- National Institute on Drug Abuse (September 2019). "NIDA's Role in the NIH HEAL Initiative." https://www.drugabuse.gov/drugs-abuse/opioids/nidas-role-in-nih-heal-initiative
- Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Center for Mental Health and Addiction Policy Research. "Recent Publications". https://www.jhsph.edu/research/centers-and-institutes/center-for-mental-health-and-addiction-policy-research/research/publications/
- Bipartisan Policy Center (March 2019). "Tracking Federal Funding to Combat the Opioid Crisis." https://bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Tracking-Federal-Funding-to-Combat-the-Opioid-Crisis.pdf.
- Office of National Drug Control Policy (May 2019). "National Drug Control Strategy: Performance Reporting System." https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/ONDCP\_PRS.pdf.
- Amanda I. Mauri, Tarlise N. Townsend, and Rebecca L. Haffajee. "The Association of State Opioid Misuse Prevention Policies with Patient-and-Provider-Related Outcomes: A Scoping Review." The Milbank Quarterly (December 2019). https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12436.
- Amanda I. Mauri, Tarlise N. Townsend, and Rebecca L. Haffajee. "The Association of State Opioid Misuse Prevention Policies with Patient-and-Provider-Related Outcomes: A Scoping Review." The Milbank Quarterly (December 2019). https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12436.
- "Transcription of August 6, 2019, CDC Vital Signs: Naloxone." CDC. August 6, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2019/t0806-naloxone.html.
- 92 Ricardo M. Fernandes et al. "Effectiveness of needle and syringe Programmes in people who inject drugs- An overview of systematic reviews." BMC Public Health 17 (2017): 309. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5387338/.
- <sup>93</sup> Amanda I. Mauri, Tarlise N. Townsend, and Rebecca L. Haffajee. "The Association of State Opioid Misuse Prevention Policies with Patient-and-Provider-Related Outcomes: A Scoping Review." The Milbank Quarterly (December 2019). https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12436.
- Ohristine Vestal. "Opioid Money has Helped, but States Want More." PewTrusts.org. January 30, 2019. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2019/01/30/opioid-money-has-helped-but-states-want-more.
- 95 Bipartisan Policy Center (March 2019). "Tracking Federal Funding to Combat the Opioid Crisis." https://bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Tracking-Federal-Funding-to-Combat-the-Opioid-Crisis.pdf.
- Jennifer J. Carroll, Traci C. Green, and Rita K. Noonan. "Evidence-based Strategies for Preventing Opioid Overdose: An introduction for public health, law enforcement, local organizations, and others striving to serve their community." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2018. https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/pdf/pubs/2018-evidence-based-strategies.pdf.
- 97 American Pharmacists Association. "AMA calls on states to remove prior authorization for opioid treatment." January 7, 2019. https://www.pharmacist.com/article/ama-calls-states-remove-prior-authorization-opioid-treatment.
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Adminiatration (SAMHSA). S.524 Comprehensive Addiction and Recovery Act of 2016. https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/senate-bill/524/
- Governor Tom Wolf. "Wolf Administration Awards \$15 Million in Housing Grants to Help Individuals Battling Opioid Use Disorder." March 27, 2019. https://www.governor.pa.gov/newsroom/wolf-administration-awards-15-million-in-housing-grants-to-help-individuals-battling-opioid-use-disorder/.
- Brown University. "Rhode Island Hospital, Brown win grant to conduct trial of opioid addiction intervention." October 12, 2018. https://www.brown.edu/news/2018-10-12/peersupport.

- American Society of Addiction Medicine. "Definition of Addiction." September 15, 2019. https://www.asam.org/Quality-Science/definition-of-addiction.
- Bikash Sharma, Ann Bruner, Gabrielle Barnett, and Marc Fishman. "Opioid Use Disorders." Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America 25, no. 3 (July 2017): 473-487. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4920977/.
- 103 Chanhyun Park, Jing Fang, Nikki Hawkins, and Guijing Wang. "Comorbidity Status and Annual Total Medical Expenditures in U.S. Hypertensive Adults." American Journal of Preventive Medicine 53, no. 6 Suppl 2 (December 2017): S172-S181. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5836318/.
- Stoddard Davenport, Alexandra Weaver, and Matt Caverly. "Costs and Comorbidities of Opioid Use Disorder: The Impact of Opioid Use Disorder for Patients with Chronic Medical Conditions." Milliman (March 2019). http://www.milliman.com/uploadedFiles/insight/2019/costs-comorbidities%20-opioid-use-disorder.pdf.
- Mark Gold. "The truth about MAT? Patients know the virtue." October 3, 2019. Addiction Policy Forum. https://www.addictionpolicy.org/blog/tag/research-you-can-use/truth-about-treatment.
- Luis-Emilio García-Pérez, María Álvarez, Tatiana Dilla, Vicente Gil-Guillén, and Domingo Orozco-Beltrán. "Adherence to Therapies in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes." Diabetes Therapy 4, no. 2 (December 2013): 175–194. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3889324/.
- 107 Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids. "Start a Healthy Habit." https://www.tobaccofreekids.org/get-involved/ways-to-give/monthly-giving.
- Claire Henderson et al. "Public knowledge, attitudes, social distance and reported contact regarding people with mental illness 2009-2015." Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica 134, no. S446 (August 2016): 23-33. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/acps.12607.
- "Tropic Thunder' R-Word Use Draws Ire." CBS News. August 13, 2008. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/tropic-thunder-r-word-use-draws-ire/.
- Social Security Administration. "Change in Terminology: 'Mental Retardation' to 'Intellectual Disability.'" 78 FR 46499. August 1, 2013. https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2013/08/01/2013-18552/change-in-terminology-mental-retardation-to-intellectual-disability.
  - Michelle Diament. "Obama Signs Bill Replacing 'Mental Retardation' with 'Intellectual Disability." Disability Scoop. October 5, 2010. https://www.disabilityscoop.com/2010/10/05/obama-signs-rosas-law/10547/
- Emma McGinty, Bernice Pescosolido, Alene Kennedy-Hendricks, and Colleen L. Barry. "Communication Strategies to Counter Stigma and Improve Mental Illness and Substance Use Disorder Policy." Psychiatric Services 69, no. 2(Feb 2018). https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201700076.
- 112 Kathryn Heley, Alene Kennedy-Hendricks, Jeff Nierderdeppe, and Colleen L. Barry. "Reducing Health-Related Stigma Through Narrative Messages." Health Communication (April 2019): 1-12. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/31014112.
- National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine. "Chapter 4: Approaches to Reducing Stigma." In Ending Discrimination Against People with Mental and Substance Use Disorders: The Evidence for Stigma Change, 69-92. Washington DC: National Academies Press, 2016. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK384914/.
- Alexander C. Tsai et al. "How does antiretroviral treatment attenuate the stigma of HIV? Evidence from a cohort study in rural Uganda." AIDS Behavior 17, no. 8 (October 2013): 2725-2731. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3773278/.
- Linda Richter, Lindsey Vuolo, and Mithra S. Salmassi. "Chapter 7: Stigma and Addiction Treatment." In The Stigma of Addiction: An Essential Guide, edited by Jonathan D. Avery and Joseph J. Avery, 93-130. Switzerland: Springer Nature, 2019. http://nceta.flinders.edu.au/files/8415/6463/6621/2019\_Book\_Chapter\_The\_Stigma\_Of\_Addiction\_in\_the\_Workplace.pdf.
- 116 Interview with Scott Berkowitz (June 2019)
- Jimmie C. Holland and Jane Gooen-Piels. "Historical Perspective." In Holland-Frei Cancer Medicine, 6th Edition, edited by Donald W. Kufe et al. Hamilton (ON): BC Decker, 2003. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK12903/.
- 118 American Cancer Society. "Our History." July 30, 2019. https://www.cancer.org/about-us/who-we-are/our-history.html.
- Human Rights Campaign Foundation. "Corporate Equality Index 2010: Rating Workplaces on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Queer Equality." 2019. https://assets2.hrc.org/files/assets/resources/CEI-2019-FullReport.pdf.
- Human Rights Campaign Foundation. "Corporate Equality Index 2010: Rating Workplaces on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Queer Equality." 2019. https://assets2.hrc.org/files/assets/resources/CEI-2019-FullReport.pdf.

- Stoddard Davenport, Alexandra Weaver, and Matt Caverly. "Economic Impact of Non-Medical Opioid Use in the United States: Annual Estimates and Projections for 2015 through 2019." Prepared by Milliman, Inc. for the Society of Actuaries. 2019. https://www.soa.org/globalassets/assets/files/resources/research-report/2019/econ-impact-non-medical-opioid-use.pdf.
- "National Employer Survey 2019: Opioid Usage in the Workplace." B2B International, for The National Safety Council. February 2019. https://www.nsc.org/Portals/0/Documents/NewsDocuments/2019/PPW-survey-methodology. pdf?ver=2019-03-18-174024-837.
- Deborah A.P. Hersman. "Opioid Epidemic- From the Front Lines to the Boardroom, Best Practices and Recommendations for Addressing Substance Use." National Safety Council. October 12, 2017. https://www.nsc.org/company/speeches-testimony/ remarks-opioid-epidemic.
- National Safety Council. "Survey: Americans Struggling with Opioid Addiction Miss Nearly 50% More Work; Employers Don't Understand the Costs." March 22, 2017. https://www.nsc.org/in-the-newsroom/survey-americans-struggling-with-opioid-addiction-miss-nearly-50-more-work-employers-dont-understand-the-costs.
- Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Time use on an average work day for employed persons ages 25 to 54 with children." https://www.bls.gov/tus/charts/chart1.pdf.
- 126 Insurance Information Institute. "Facts + Statistics: Industry overview." https://www.iii.org/fact-statistic/facts-statistics-industry-overview.
- Edward R. Berchick, Emily Hood, and Jessica C. Barnett. "Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: 2017." United States Census Bureau. September 12, 2018. https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2018/demo/p60-264.html.
- John F. Kelly, Sarah J. Dow, and Cara M. Westerhoff. "Does Our Choice of Substance-Related Terms Influence Perceptions of Treatment Need? An Empirical Investigation with Two Commonly Used Terms." Journal of Drug Issues 40, no. 4 (October 1, 2010): 805-818. https://doi.org/10.1177/002204261004000403.
- John F. Kelly and Cassandra M. "Does it matter how we refer to individuals with substance-related conditions? A randomized study of two commonly used terms." International Journal of Drug Policy 21, no. 3 (May 2010): 202-207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2009.10.010.